MINUTES
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING – NOVEMBER 14, 2005
 
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, November 14, 2005, 7:00 p.m., large courtroom of the Courthouse, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  There were approximately 15 people in the audience.  Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
 
Commissioners present were Chairman Ray Miller, Commissioners Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, David Guice and Kelvin Phillips.
 
Staff members present were Manager Artie Wilson, Attorney Jeanne Hall, Finance Director Gay Poor, Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, Economic Development Planner Gary Heisey, Tax Assessor David Reid, Deputy Tax Collector Genelle Chapman and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover.
 
Media: Transylvania Times – Stephen Sacco
 
PUBLIC COMMENT (sign-in required)
 There were no comments from the public.
 
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
The manager requested the addition of one item under closed session:  X B – Closed Session per NCGS 143-318.11(a)(5) (acquisition of real property).
 
Upon motion duly made by Commissioner Duvall and seconded by Commissioner Guice, the agenda was approved as amended.
 
CONSENT AGENDA
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the consent agenda as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and approved unanimously.
 
The following items were approved:
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the October 24, 2005 regular meeting were approved as submitted.
 
FACILITIES USE REQUESTS:  Commissioners approved the use of the following:
§         Silvermont on December 7, 2005 by the Transylvania Community Hospital Auxiliary for a volunteers’ recognition event.  The request for a waiver of fees was approved.
§         Gazebo on October 30, 2006 for the annual Toy Run
§         Activity Center (gym) by the Transylvania County Handcrafter’s Guild for a craft show and sale on November 30, and December 1 and 2, 2006.
 
PRESENTATION/RECOGNITION
 
UPDATE ON STRATEGIC ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PLAN
Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows presented an update on the Strategic Economic Development Plan to commissioners.  Mr. Burrows thanked staff and the many people who have been actively engaged in economic development for the county. 
 
Working with Fluor Global, six major goals have been identified, most of which are nearly completed:
· Visit businesses and industries to gather data and offer assistance
· Develop an Entrepreneurial Assistance Program
· Develop new certified sites and infrastructure (water, sewer and internet) and market existing buildings
· Identify target industries and businesses to recruit to Transylvania County
· Develop and execute a target marketing strategy
· Increase funding and staff to accomplish the identified goals and action items
 
Working with 310 Ltd, the county has narrowed is focus to three target markets, including outdoor recreational manufacturing, nutraceutical/natural products, and medical device manufacturing.  It was noted that the nutraceutical/ natural products market was the area with the greatest success.  
 
“Branding” the county has been one of the year’s accomplishments, focusing on the county’s small town charm, global connectivity and world class culture, waterfalls, and wealth of talent and knowledge.  The “Power of Success” was an image that tied all the pieces together.
 
The county received a number of grants, including a CDBG Economic Planning grant of $180,000, a CDBG Entrepreneurial Assistance grant of $100,000, a CDBG Small Business Incubator grant for $400,000, and a United States EDA marketing grant for        $100,000, with a $40,000 in-kind match.
 
Using grant funds, Mr. Bill Layton was hired to create a retiree resource network.  Approximately 50 retirees with a wide range of experience and skills have been identified to provide assistance to existing and prospective businesses in resolving technical, financial, managerial and related problems and issues.
 
With the completion of the 2002 Economic Development Strategic Plan, the county must begin to develop strategies and a direction for the future.  To this end, the Economic Development Advisory Board has recommended that we begin a new strategic planning process that builds on the work and success that the county recently experienced and has developed a list of action items for the future.  In the final analysis, however, the department’s ultimate goal is to identify and create jobs. 
 
Chairman Miller expressed appreciation for the effort needed to put together this plan and for identifying what is left to be done.  The board of commissioners must now review the action items and would like some specific recommendations from staff on these items.  Commissioner Guice stated that there has been a tremendous amount of work done over the last few years.  We must now identify current needs and community concerns.  The commissioners thanked Mr. Burrows for his hard work and leadership, especially through these difficult times.
 
Chairman Miller made a motion to accept the Strategic Economic Development Plan final report.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
Mr. Burrows recommended that the report be broadcast the following day on the county’s website.  By consensus, the commissioners agreed.  The manager then suggested that, because so many people do not have access to the internet, the information be synopsized in a press release for the Transylvania Times. 
 
Commissioner Guice moved the approval to put this information in the newspaper in an understandable form, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously approved.  
 
APPOINTMENTS
 
JUVENILE CRIME PREVENTION COUNCIL
Upon motion duly made by Commissioner Phillips, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously approved, Ricky Lambert (commissioner appointee) was appointed to fill the unexpired term of Charles Harris.
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY COUNCIL ON AGING
Commissioner Duvall moved to accept the recommendation of the Council on Aging to appoint Sybil French to fill the unexpired term of Carla Hill (mental health-Mt. Laurel), seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously approved.
 
OLD BUSINESS
 
PROPOSED CHANGE IN TAX COLLECTOR POSITION FROM ELECTED TO APPOINTED
Transylvania County is one of only three counties in the state that still has an elected tax collector position.  To change the position from an elected to an appointed position requires a local bill that must be approved by the legislature. 
 
In 1925, the sheriff was the tax collector.  Dating back to 1979, various boards of commissioners have discussed changing this position to appointed.  The sequence of events regarding the position of tax collector includes:
· Position of tax collector was made elective by Chapter 8, Public-Local Laws of 1925 and Chapter 386, Public Local-Laws of 1933
· December 17, 1979 – the board of commissioners of Transylvania County passed a resolution to make this an appointed position effective at the time the incumbent is terminated by any manner other than his defeat at an election.
· December 27, 1979 – Mr. L.C. Case, County Manager, asked the Institute of Government for advantages and disadvantages of combining the offices of tax supervisor and tax collector.
· December 27, 1979 – Mr. L.C. Case asked for clarification from the attorney general whether the December 17th resolution was valid.
· January 2, 1980 – the special deputy attorney general responded to Mr. L.C. Case’s request asking for additional information.
· January 4, 1980 – Mr. Grainger Barrett, assistant director for the Institute of Government, stated that the “Board does not have the authority to take that action itself.  Your Board will need to request the General Assembly for a local act making the position of tax collector appointive.”
· January 4, 1980 – Mr. William Campbell responded to L.C. Case’s request for advantages and disadvantages for having an appointed tax collector.
· November 23, 1987 – Mr. William White wrote to the board of commissioners on his opinion whether the tax collector’s office will, at present, continue as an elective office.
· May 11, 1998 – Mary Ruth Stamey wrote a memo to the chairman of the board of commissioners opposed to changing the office of tax collector to an appointed position.
· February 14, 2000 – the board of commissioners voted to change the position of tax collector to an appointed position.
· February 23, 2000 – Mr. Horace Jarrett, chairman of the board of commissioners wrote a letter to Representative Trudi Walend requesting introduction of local legislation making the tax collector’s position an appointed position.
· March 6, 2000 – Representative Walend responded to Chairman Jarrett stating she would introduce legislation early in the 2001 long session.
 
It was noted that state law assumes that the tax collector is an appointed position.  The tax collector position does not have a policy making function, but rather is an accounts receivable function based on bills sent out by the tax assessor’s office.  Of the 97 counties that have an appointed tax collector, 73 have combined the tax assessor and tax collector functions under the tax administrator title.  If Transylvania County opts to make that position appointed, the county should benefit by achieving significant savings in the range of $150,000 per year through personnel savings and increased efficiency because of improved technology.
 
There was general discussion regarding the matter, during which it was noted that the proposed process to be followed would be to inform Ms. Stamey of the board of commissioners’ intent (this meeting has taken place), discuss the reasons for the change in public session and schedule a public hearing, conduct a public hearing, and at the meeting next following the public hearing vote on requesting that Representative Walend submit a local bill to make this change.
 
The alternatives presented to the tax collector for consideration included:
1. Legislation is approved making the position of tax collector appointed effective at the end of the tax collector’s term (December 2008).  At that point, the tax collector’s and tax assessor’s offices would be combined, resulting in the reduction of the tax collector position, one part-time worker in the tax collector’s office and one part-time worker in the tax assessor’s office.
2. Legislation is approved making the position of tax collector appointed effective on the 30th anniversary of the tax collector’s service (June 2007).  This would allow Ms. Stamey to retire with full benefits.  The tax collector’s and tax assessor’s offices would be combined at that time, resulting in the reduction of the tax collector position, one part-time worker in the tax collector’s office and one part-time position in the tax assessor’s office.
 
Commissioner Guice suggested that we give members of the audience a chance to ask questions.  Mr. James Keenen from the Dunns Rock area asked a number of questions:
§         When does the current term expire?  December 2008 
§         Is it anticipated that that is her desire?  That is up to her and has been discussed this with her.  Commissioner Guice stated that Ms. Stamey will have 30 years of service before the end of her term.  
§         What is her salary?  The chairman stated that he believes her salary is approximately $47,000. 
§         What qualifications and experience would the board of commissioners look for in a tax administrator?  The chairman answered that if the positions were combined, the person would have to be qualified as an assessor and would need an appropriate accounting/ accounts receivable background.  Commissioner Guice added that the candidate must be a certain age and a resident of the county.  Mr. David Reid responded that North Carolina has associations for assessors and collectors, requiring a certain amount of experience and hours of study for both, including a course covering the machinery act.  Under the current system, anyone can run for tax collector; however, they must be certified within a year of election. 
§         Do you have someone in mind?  It is anticipated that the two positions would be combined to create a tax administrator position; however, it is too early to designate a tax administrator.    
§         Does anyone on the board of commissioners have aspirations for this position?  No
§         Is there any law that prohibits a commissioner from being the tax administrator?  No, however, Attorney Jeanne Hall stated that there might be some conflict of interest issues that might apply.
 
Mrs. Genelle Chapman, Deputy Tax Collector, stated that she has worked hard to get collections at over 97% and asked if there will be a reduction in force if the positions are combined.  Chairman Miller responded that it is anticipated that there would be one tax administrator eventually, thus reducing the tax collector position.  Once that is done, staff will review the situation as far as technology is concerned to see if there would be any further reductions in force.  Commissioner Guice stated that if the two positions are consolidated the offices would be commingled, which should result in some administrative efficiencies.  If there are cuts, the board of commissioners would make an effort to relocate any employee whose position is eliminated.  It is too early at this point to say how the office would be set up.  Commissioner Duvall added that the county has just gone to a four-year cycle for revaluations.  For help, the county would look to existing personnel before hiring any temporary personnel; therefore, the anticipated cost savings would probably be in temporary personnel, not in the reduction of employees. 
 
Commissioner Guice noted that this issue has been discussed by previous boards, but we need a resolution to this.  Commissioner Phillips asked for more information on the financial benefits of combining the two positions and suggested that we have further debate regarding this matter.  There was a brief discussion about changing the position to an appointed one. 
 
Chairman Miller moved to accept the process for making the change from an elected to an appointed tax collector as outlined above, to schedule a public hearing regarding the matter and vote on it at a later meeting, with the public hearing being held during the December 12, 2005 regular meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Guice.
 
Commissioner Phillips suggested that because this date was so near the Christmas season, perhaps we should schedule the public hearing for a later date.
 
Chairman Miller amended his motion to schedule the public hearing for January 9, 2006.  The motion carried unanimously.
 
NEW BUSINESS
 
OPTIONAL COVERAGE – RELOCATION PLAN FOR 2005 CRISIS HOUSING ASSISTANCE
The 2005 Crisis Housing Assistance Funds program (CHAF) requires that Transylvania County has an approved relocation plan.  Ms. Karen Kiehna of Land-of-Sky Regional Council prepared a proposed relocation plan (attachment as part of these minutes) for the commissioners’ consideration.  It was noted that the board of commissioners would approve each relocation application as it is made.  The manager reported that only eight of the 41 families that have applied for Operation Brighter Day funds are eligible.  
 
Commissioner Chappell moved to approve the 2005 Crisis Housing Assistance Funds program relocation plan, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously approved.
 
CHANGE ORDERS FOR THE NEW LIBRARY
Three change orders for the new library were presented for consideration.  These include: 1) adding a catch basin above the amphitheater to control the water off the existing jail ($3,287), 2) adding ceramic tile on the walls of two janitor sinks ($389), and 3) additional cost for the lights just added in the parking lot ($746).  The total of the three change orders is $4,422, bringing the total of change orders to date to $167,053. 
 
The manager reported that the library is approximately 88% complete.  It is anticipated that the library will be substantially complete in early December, shelving should be installed in early January, and the opening is planned for late January to mid February.  
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the change orders for the new library (attachment as part of these minutes), seconded by Commissioner Chappell.
 
Commissioner Phillips asked about price increases and was told that these change orders were additions and changes made by the county, and were not a mistake by the contractor.
 
The motion was approved by a unanimous vote.
 
MANAGER’S REPORT  
· Mental health:  The manager asked for direction from the commissioners on how they wish to handle maintenance of efforts funds for mental health.  Last year he sent out a request for proposals.  The three proposals received were reviewed and presented to the board for consideration.  There is approximately $99,000 in funds available this year.    
· Next meeting:  We have received a request from the Joint Historic Preservation Council (JHPC) to designate three structures as local historic landmarks.  In order to accomplish this, the county must hold a public hearing on the matter and advertise ten days in advance of the hearing.  The JHPC has requested a public hearing be held at the November 28, 2005 regular meeting.  The manager noted that the vote on the three applications would be held at a meeting following the public hearing.  There was consensus among commissioners that this was okay.
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
Mr. James Keenen asked about the purpose of the closed session regarding the acquisition of real property.  He wanted to know if we were buying or selling property and what property was being considered.  It was explained to him that the purpose of the closed session was to discuss a potential acquisition of real property and that the particular property would be the focus of the closed session.
 
COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS
Commissioner Guice suggested that we schedule a public workshop prior to the annual planning workshop to discuss the county’s future needs as identified in the recent space needs study.  He would like to address, in particular, the issue of courthouse security.  Chairman Miller recommended that such a workshop should take place no later than the end of January.
 
Following the discussion, Commissioner Duvall moved to enter closed session per NCGS 143-318.11(a)(4) (to discuss matters relating to the location or expansion of industries or other businesses in the area served by the public body, including agreement on a tentative list of economic development incentives that may be offered by the public body in negotiations) and to allow the county manager, Mark Burrows, the county attorney and the clerk to board to be present, and per NCGS 143-318.11(a)(5) (acquisition of real property) and to allow the county manager, the county attorney and the clerk to board to be present for that portion of the meeting, after taking a five-minute recess.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.
 
The chairman declared a five minute recess at 8:30 p.m.
 
CLOSED SESSION
The group entered closed session at 8:35 p.m.  The five commissioners, Manager Artie Wilson, Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, Attorney David Neumann and the clerk to board Kimberly Conover were present.
 
Item 1, (Economic development and possible incentives):  Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows presented an update about the potential purchase of the Coats America plant in Transylvania County.  The commissioners discussed potential economic incentives that could be offered, and the potential for obtaining grant monies.  By consensus, the commissioners gave staff authority to move forward on this matter.  If all issues are resolved, the matter will be brought back for a public hearing and approval of the board of commissioners.
 
Item 2:  Acquisition of real property:  Commissioner Duvall presented information about a piece of property about to become available and offered to the county for first refusal.  The commissioners discussed some potential uses for the property.  Because no asking price has yet been put on the parcel, the commissioners agreed that the manager should pursue the matter and find out what the asking price is.  The manager was given instructions on how to proceed.
 
Following the discussions, Commissioner Duvall moved to leave closed session and reconvene open session, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
OPEN SESSION
 
The group entered open session.  No member of the public or media returned to the meeting.   
                                                              
Commissioner Duvall moved to seal the minutes of both closed sessions until such time as the issues are no longer sensitive, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.
 
There being no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Duvall moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 9:25 p.m.
 
 
                                                                                    __________________________________
                                                                                    Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
ATTEST:
 
 
____________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to the Board
